High Peak Borough Council



MINUTES OF AN ORDINARY MEETING OF THE COUNCIL

Meeting: Thursday, 5 May 2022 at 7.15 pm in The Octagon, Pavilion Gardens, Buxton

Present: Councillor P Hardy (Chair)

Councillors T Ashton, R Atkins, R Baker, A Barrow, E Burton, J Collins, O Cross, L Dowson, C Farrell, S Gardner, D Greenhalgh, L Grooby, J Haken, M Hall, I Huddlestone, E Kelly, T Kemp, K Kirkham, E Lawson, D Lomax, R McKeown, G Oakley. J Perkins, R Quinn, A McKeown. P Roberts. E Siddall, K Sizeland, F Sloman, M Stone. K Thomson, S Thomson, E Thrane, J Todd and S Young

Apologies for absence were received from Councillors R Abbotts, J Douglas, S Flower, D Kerr, E Longden, G Wharmby and J Wharmby

22/39 TO RECEIVE DISCLOSURES OF INTEREST ON ANY MATTER BEFORE THE COUNCIL

(Agenda Item 2)

There were no disclosures declared.

22/40 TO APPROVE THE MINUTES OF THE PREVIOUS MEETING

(Agenda Item 3)

It was moved by Councillor Anthony McKeown and seconded by Councillor Greenhalgh that the minutes of the meeting held on 22 February 2022 be approved as a correct record.

The motion was carried and the Mayor was authorised to sign the minutes.

22/41 MAYOR'S ANNOUNCEMENTS

(Agenda Item 4)

Councillors were urged to support the Victorian Weekend in Glossop that would take place on 27 and 29 May 2022.

Councillor Hardy thanked the Council for the opportunity to be Mayor over the past year during which he had met many inspirational people working for their communities.

22/42 QUESTIONS OF WHICH NOTICE HAS BEEN GIVEN

(Agenda Item 5)

1. Councillor Farrell submitted the following question for the Leader of the Council:

"The High Peak Local Plan was adopted in 2016. The NPPF states at paragraph 33:

"Policies in local plans and spatial development strategies should be reviewed to assess whether they need updating at least once every 5 years, and should then be updated as necessary. Reviews should be completed no later than five years from the adoption date of a plan, and should take into account changing circumstances affecting the area, or any relevant changes in national policy."

We have been told that the Council is evidence gathering and will complete review of the 2016 Local Plan in Spring 2022. Since the plan was adopted there have been changes in circumstances (declaring a climate emergency and the recent IPCC report , February 2022). Both underline the urgent need for the Council to act on its Climate Change commitments and make the updating of the plan even more urgent.

Notwithstanding changes to the building regulations set to come into force to improve energy efficiency there is still much the Council can do. Updating the plan would strengthen the case for environmental measures when considering planning applications. Likewise, there is an urgent need to improve the biodiversity of the High Peak, which can be supported by a revised Local Plan. The IPCC report underlines that biodiversity and action on climate change cannot be separated.

Can the Council now confirm a date for completion of the Local Plan review and that, pending decision by the Executive, it intends to update the plan by Spring 2023."

Response from Councillor Anthony McKeown, Leader of the Council

"As outlined in the report considered by both the Local Plan Steering Group and the Executive, officers have undertaken a range of studies to update the local plan evidence base.

The work to update the evidence base is now ready to present to members and a series of Local Plan Steering group meetings will commence in May to provide members with the opportunity to consider the information that has been gathered. This will also include proposals for the development of a Biodiversity Strategy as well as details of possible planning measures to tackle climate change that have been developed with other local planning authorities and the County Council as part of Vision Derbyshire.

As well as considering the implications of the update evidence base, the implications of the new Environment Act 2021 will also be discussed. The Act will introduce a mandatory requirement for developments to achieve a 10% net gain in biodiversity by the end of 2023 irrespective of local planning policies but it is recognised local plans can have a role to play in ensuring that net gain supports wider policy objectives.

In terms of the timetable to complete the review of the local plan, following the completion of the next round of Steering Group meetings, a report will be considered by the Executive in June to determine the next steps in the review process. If it is concluded that an update to the current Local Plan is needed, a detailed timetable for plan preparation will be considered in the form of a new Local Development Scheme."

In response to a supplementary question the Leader of the Council stated that a timetable would be considered at the next meeting of the Executive following deliberations by the Local Plan Steering Group.

2. Councillor Ashton submitted the following question for the Leader of the Council:

"Will the Leader please supply members with a spreadsheet of all minor planning applications that were RECEIVED over 8 weeks ago and not yet determined, including when each application was received?"

Response from Councillor Anthony McKeown, Leader of the Council

"Officers are working to prepare the information requested which should be available to members shortly. The planning system is unable to supply the requested information directly."

In response to a supplementary question the Leader of the Council stated that increased numbers of applications were being received and that staff were being recruited to vacant positions. An action plan has been produced by the Executive Director (Place) and the Head of Service to identify additional external support that may be required.

22/43 TO APPROVE THE RECOMMENDATIONS FROM THE LICENSING COMMITTEE

(Agenda Item 6)

22/43a REVIEW OF GAMBLING POLICY

(Agenda Item 6a)

It was moved by Councillor Stone and seconded by Councillor Perkins that the revised Statement of Principles 2022 – 2025 be approved.

When put to the meeting it was RESOLVED accordingly.

22/44 TO APPROVE THE RECOMMENDATIONS FROM THE STANDARDS COMMITTEE

(Agenda Item 7)

22/44a STANDARDS COMMITTEE ANNUAL REPORT

(Agenda Item 7a)

It was moved by Councillor Quinn and seconded by Councillor Roberts that the Standards Committee Annual Report be noted.

When put to the meeting it was RESOLVED accordingly.

22/45 CALENDAR OF MEETINGS 2022/23

(Agenda Item 8)

It was moved by Councillor Anthony McKeown and seconded by Councillor Greenhalgh that the Calendar of Meetings for 2022/23 be approved.

When put to the meeting it was RESOLVED accordingly.

The meeting concluded at 7.27 pm

MAYOR